
August 4, 2014

The East Lampeter Township Board of Supervisors met on Monday, August 4, 2014, at 
7:30 p.m. at the East Lampeter Township Office: 2250 Old Philadelphia Pike, Lancaster, PA 
17602. The meeting was called to order by Mr. John Blowers, Chairman and was followed by 
the Pledge of Allegiance. In addition to Mr. Blowers, supervisors present were: Mr. Dave 
Buckwalter, Mr. Glenn Eberly, Mr. Corey Meyer and Mr. Ethan Demme. Also present was
Mr. Ralph Hutchison, Township Manager.

The following persons signed in as being present in the audience:

Michael Lorelli, 1853 William Penn Way, Lancaster, representing High Properties
David Glick, Smoketown, PA 17576, representing Glick Fire Equipment Company
Doug Glick, 350 Millcreek Road, representing Glick Fire Equipment Company
Michael Huxta, ELA Group, representing Glick Fire Equipment Company
Dave Miller, Rettew Associates, representing High Properties
Lynn Commero, representing Lancaster Newspapers

Minutes of the July 14, 2014 Regular Meeting

Chairman Blowers asked if there were any additions or corrections regarding the minutes of the
July 14, 2014 regular meeting as prepared. Mr. Glenn Eberly requested a change in his presence at 
the meeting from being absent to being present.

A motion was made by Mr. Buckwalter to dispense with the reading of the minutes and approve 
the minutes as amended by Mr. Eberly to include Mr. Eberly as being present at the meeting.  
Mr. Meyer seconded the motion and the motion was passed by four in favor and one abstaining. 
(Mr. Blowers abstained due to being absent from the July 14, 2014 meeting.)

Bills:

Chairman Blowers indicated that bills to be paid from various funds in the amount of $858,050.51
were presented for payment. Chairman Blowers discussed some of the larger items included in 
that amount was a payment in the amount of $540,949.52 to the City of Lancaster for first and 
second 2014 quarterly sewer flow charges, a payment in the amount of $46,000.00 to Morgan 
Stanley for the monthly minimum municipal pension fund deposits of $37,000.00 to the police 
pension fund and $9,000.00 to the non-uniformed pension fund, a payment in the amount of 
$37,870.00 to Susquehanna Municipal Trust for quarterly worker’s compensation premiums, and 
a payment in the amount of $40,811.00 to Murray Securus for property and casualty insurance 
package renewals.

A motion was made by Mr. Meyer and seconded by Mr. Buckwalter to approve the payment of the 
bills as listed in the amount of $858,050.51. The motion was passed by unanimous voice vote.

Old Business:

a. Financial Security Reduction Request – Country Acres Campground: 20 Leven Road



Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  No one was present.

Mr. Blowers stated that Township staff recommends approval. Mr. Hutchison stated that the 
Township engineer performed a site inspection and is recommending a financial security 
reduction of $250,159.14, leaving a balance of $40,830.46.

Mr. Eberly made a motion to approve the financial security reduction request for Country Acres 
Campground: 20 Leven Road as recommended by the Township Engineer.  Mr. Buckwalter 
seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote.

b. Request for Time Extension to Record Conditionally Approved Plan #13-27: Esch - 3032
Lincoln Highway East

Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  No one was present.

Mr. Blowers stated that Township staff recommends approval.  Mr. Hutchison stated that the 
applicant is requesting a six (6) month time extension to finalize processing the required highway 
occupancy permit through PennDOT. 

Mr. Meyer made a motion to approve the request for a six (6) month time extension to record the 
conditionally approved plan #13-27: Esch- 3032 Lincoln Highway East.  Mr. Buckwalter
seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote.

New Business:

a. Extension of Time for Township Review and Action – Esh Stormwater Management Plan 
#14-08: Creek Hill Road

Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  No one was present.

Mr. Hutchison stated that the applicant is requesting a ninety (90) day time extension to address 
conditions of approval.  

Mr. Meyer made a motion to grant a ninety (90) day time extension for Township review and 
action for Esh Stormwater Management Plan #14-08: Creek Hill Road.  Mr. Eberly seconded the 
motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote.

b. Glick Fire Equipment Company Land Development Plan #14-15: 350 Millcreek Road

Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  Michael Huxta was 
present.

Mr. Huxta, representing Glick Fire Equipment Company, introduced Dave Glick, the property 
owner and Doug Glick, the president of Glick Fire Equipment Company.  He explained that the 
Glick Fire Equipment Company services and refurbishes fire trucks at 350 Mill Creek Road, 



which is zoned industrial.  The existing property has two existing buildings and the applicant 
would like to add a 6,000 square foot building for a new paint shop, add eleven parking spaces 
and expand the area where fire trucks are parked.  He noted that they will be making 
improvements to the stormwater basin.  He discussed some of the outstanding items including 
sewer approvals and erosion control approvals.

Mr. Meyer asked where the employees currently park. Mr. Huxta explained that there are 20 
employees and that with the added spaces there will be 43 parking spaces available. Mr. Meyer 
asked how many shifts run at the paint shop. Mr. Huxta stated one shift.  Mr. Hutchison asked if 
there were any concerns about the engineer’s comments. Mr. Huxta stated that they will be able 
to deal with all those concerns.  

Mr. Huxta then discussed some modifications: 1) Section 303 - request to waive the preliminary 
plan submission requirement, 2) Section 403.B - allow a scale of 30 feet to the inch.  He then 
discussed some deferrals: 1) Section 503.A.11 – improvements to the existing street, 2) Section 
504.A – curbing on existing streets.  The reason for the deferments is the improvements to the 
approximately 270 feet of Mill Creek Road will be inside a designated 100 year floodplain, the 
improvements will be to the one side of the road and for a short distance,  a portion of the 
roadway is in a runway protection zone requiring FFA coordination for road work.  He addressed 
the sidewalk stating that the applicant paid a fee to the Township in lieu of sidewalks in 1998 
with a previous plan. Mr. Hutchison stated that the applicant did provide the Township with a 
$12,000.00 fee amount which has not been used.  The Board discussed the holding of the funds 
and using the funds to improve the roadway.  

Mr. Eberly made a motion to conditionally approve the Glick Fire Equipment Land Development 
Plan #14-15: 350 Mill Creek Road with the modifications and deferrals of curb and frontage 
improvements and using the money deposited for improvements to the roadway. Mr. 
Buckwalter seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote.

c. Request for Stormwater Management Consistency Letter – High Associates: Greenfield
Road and Willow Road

Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item. Mr. Dave Miller was 
present.  

Mr. Dave Miller, from Rettew Associates, is representing High Properties.  He introduced Mr. 
Michael Lorelli from High Properties.  He explained that the applicant is requesting a stormwater 
management consistency letter from the Township to include in their package to DEP for a joint 
permit. He explained that it is for an undeveloped site at Greenfield Road and Willow Road 
consisting of approximately 100 acres.  He stated the applicant would like to construct a road 
through the site.  The applicant received a special exception from the Zoning Hearing Board to 
allow construction of a bridge over an unnamed tributary in April 2014.  The DEP required the 
applicant to show a full development of the site of what might be constructed.  The applicant will 
be back in the future to file for all applications, permits, stormwater management applications 
and land development plans necessary.  He reviewed the David Miller Associates letter dated 
July 22, 2014.



Mr. Blowers asked if a floodplain is in the area where the riparian buffer would be put. 
Mr. Miller answered yes. Mr. Blowers stated the applicant needs a letter. Mr. Hutchison agreed 
that the staff feels it is a consistent plan. 

Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to authorize staff to issue a letter of consistency re: stormwater 
management design/joint permits for High Properties: Greenfield and Willow Road.  Mr. Eberly 
seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote.

d. Request for Waiver of Land Development Plan Process – Verizon Wireless: 1610 
Millenium Drive

Chairman Blowers stated the item was removed by the applicant.

e. Request for Consistency Letter re: Zook Application to Ag Preserve Board – 729A 
Hartman Station Road

Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item. No one was present.

Mr. Blowers stated the Lancaster County Agricultural Preservation Board is requesting a letter of 
consistency from East Lampeter Township concerning a farm located at 729A Hartman Station 
Road.  The Board discussed the location and use of the property.  Mr. Hutchison stated that it is 
in the Ag Security Area which makes it eligible for preservation.  The Ag Preserve Board wants 
to make sure that it’s consistent with the Conestoga Valley Regional Comprehensive Plan of 
2003 and the Growing Together Plan of 2007.  Mr. Buckwalter asked if any improvements to the 
location known as the “goat path” would impact the decision.  Mr. Hutchison stated he did not 
believe they would.  He stated PennDOT owns the land in that area so any improvement they 
shouldn’t need any more land, if they need more land they would have to go through state 
approval.  

Mr. Demme made a motion to approve and issue a letter of consistency to the Ag Preservation 
Board re: comprehensive planning for 729A Hartman Station Road.  Mr. Meyer seconded the 
motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote.

Other Business:

a. Adoption of Procedures for Post Issuance Compliance re: 2014 ELSA Bond Issue

Mr. Hutchison explained that new federal regulations require both the Authority and the 
Township to have policies in place regarding the requirements to follow post issuance. He stated 
that after the bonds are issued we have to make certain filings and reporting to those agencies to 
stay in compliance under the Internal Revenue Code. He stated this is a document to adopt a 
policy that states we will follow the post issuance requirements.  It was prepared by bond 
counsel and advises that is required.



Mr. Eberly made a motion to adopt the Procedures for Post Issuance Compliance re: 2014 ELSA 
Bond Issue as presented.  Mr. Meyer seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice 
vote.

Resolution #2014-11

Public Comment:

Mr. Demme discussed a presentation from the East Lampeter Township Fire Marshall’s 
subcommittee final report with recommendations for enacting an ordinance to adopt the 
International Property Maintenance Code.  They had recommendations for how enforcement 
should be structured and recommendations for annual inspections regarding life safety issues 
only. He is asking to work with staff to draft an ordinance for consideration and a time line for 
implementation.  Mr. Blowers expressed his approval and to involve the community.  Mr. Meyer 
also expressed his approval.  Mr. Buckwalter expressed his concern about adopting an ordinance 
that would make single family rentals obtain additional inspections.  Mr. Demme said the 
ultimate goal is for any paying, overnight guest in East Lampeter Township to have a reasonable 
expectation of health and safety in the place they are staying. Mr. Demme also stated that a 
committee would review the ordinance at 6, 12, and 18 months to see if any changes are 
necessary.  Mr. Blowers asked Mr. Hutchison if it was possible to adopt portions of the IPMC 
and then staff or a third party would enforce only those items.  Mr. Hutchison stated yes.  
Mr. Blowers stated that we could craft our own Township ordinance with portions of the IPMC 
which would be an enforceable regulatory environment. Mr. Blowers stated that he would like to 
have community input.  Mr. Demme would like to work with staff and have a recommendation 
ready for the next Board meeting on August 19, 2014.

Mr. Meyer would like to have staff invite Keystone Custom Homes to a Board meeting to 
discuss the status of the Falls @ Olde Mill road work.

Adjournment:

A motion was made by Mr. Meyer and seconded by Mr. Demme to adjourn the meeting. The 
motion was passed by unanimous voice vote. The next regularly scheduled meeting is to be 
held on Tuesday, August 19, 2014 beginning at 7:30 pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Ralph Hutchison
Township Manager












































